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	Ethan Berkowitz, Mayor
	
	


November 18, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
Roll Call:  Attending are Jerry Fox, Christina Hendrickson, James Glover, Mike Edgington.  Eryn Boone is excused
Disclosures - none

Agenda Revisions and Approval
November 18, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Agenda Approved 


ME/CH

4-0
October 21, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved w/change

CH/ME

4-0



October 21, 2019 GBOS/GFR Special Meeting Minutes Approved

CH/ME

4-0
October 28, 2019 MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting Minutes Approved w/change
CH/ME

4-0
October 28, 2019 GBOS Special Meeting RE: GFR funding for equipment 
CH/ME

4-0

Announcements:  
· Girdwood Trails Committee plans to apply for a Recreational Trails Program Grant to continue work on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail. Phase 2 will improve drainage and trail tread from the Girdwood Industrial Park to Karolius Road along the existing trail alignment.  Please provide comments or questions to: tylerms@muni.org or kelleykt@muni.org.
· Election for GBOS seats D and E will be on the GVSA ballot in April.  The Clerks Office will update their website with filing information after the new year.
· HLB 1 and 5 year work plans are open for public comment through Dec 8, 2019: http://www.muni.org/Departments/hlb/2014%20Docs/2020_HLBPlan_20191025+Appendices.pdf

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
Mike Edgington introduces Dave Dickason, newly elected Mayor of Whittier. Mayor Dickason says that the Whittier Town Council meeting was moved forward by a week to accommodate other schedules.  The meeting to discuss and vote on the Police Services Contract will be held on MON Nov 25 at 7PM.

1. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Barb Crews presents that at the GTC meeting in November the group voted to

recommend GBOS Resolution of support for the RTP grant; recommended GBOS Resolution of support sole source agreement for Huddle AK for the Girdwood Trails Plan.  Group held volunteer appreciation for work on trails over the summer, which included 40 volunteers contributing 80 hours of work over 3 work party dates.  Group discussed the Hand tram and some safety adjustments that are under consideration, including larger fall nets, railings, gates, paint to deter people from getting too close to the edge.  This will be an ongoing discussion.  Group discussed the Virgin Creek Trail, and is considering ideas to improve the trail tread and protecting the surrounding area; Group received a presentation from KMTA regarding Trail Towns. 

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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b. Land Use Committee – Mike Edgington on behalf of Brian Burnett notes that most of the topics are on

the GBOS agenda.  Girdwood Brewing Co used LUC as the public input regarding their Conditional Use Permit to expand to the entire building.  Alyeska is closed for uphill traffic until the spring; LUC is working on update of their operating procedures.

2. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
Cathy Giessel presents Chief Michelle Weston a commemoration of the Girdwood Fire Department’s 60th Anniversary.
Governor’s budget is expected around Dec 12, Revenue Source Book, a resource published by the Dept of Revenue and Dept of Natural Resources is expected Dec 6.  Legislative Finance Office, a non-partisan office, studies revenues to create budget projections.  Currently their research indicates $2B revenue from mining/oil & gas/fisheries and $3B from PFD % of market value, or $5B total revenue, down from last year’s revenue of $5.3B.  There are some cost increases, including 1.5% covering salaries, etc; bonded and other debt; retirement and pension costs ($423M); and supplemental budget increases ($200M).  Budget is based on projected sale of oil at $60/barrel.  This indicates that the budget will be tight, and funds should not be taken from the Constitutional Budget Reserve as they have in the past as that fund is at $2B and should be maintained at that level.  Legislators are encouraging Governor Dunleavy not to budget based on drastic cuts as last year as much of that funding was replaced through legislature but were damaging to the public, in particular seniors and students.  Legislators are pressing for a logical and incremental adjustment to create sustainable budget.

Jerry Fox mentions the community’s concern about lack of maintenance on the Seward highway.  Giessel states that this has been the result of lack of adequate funds from motor fuel tax, which is currently .08/gallon, lowest in the country.  Rep Click Bishop has introduced increase to .24/gallon and fees for non-gas vehicles, which also use roads.

Joshua Spring from Suzanne LaFrance’s office has been working on creating the Stormwater Utility Input board, to ensure that the Hillside has representation.  Other large items are the Municipal budget and CIP request lists. 
Discussion of secondary access routes, a priority topic in the MOA currently.  Need to connect roads to create more egress options in case of emergency is relatively minor cost and is supported by those neighborhoods.  In Girdwood, creating a secondary access is huge undertaking and not widely supported by the community.  Girdwood’s main concern is to ensure that the existing bridges are sound and built to sustain seismic activity, however Alyeska Highway is a State maintained road.  Josh Spring encourages public to contact him with questions/concerns: 

spring.joshua.a@gmail.com
3. Imagine! Girdwood (Girdwood Area Plan) Update – Mike Edgington
Stakeholder engagement is on-going, currently focused on recreation and trails.  Next meeting is WED Dec 4 at 6PM.
4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open 179 hours and had 2634 visitors in October.

Book sale last weekend brought in 300 people and raised $1000 for the community center.

Ongoing monthly and weekly programs; proctoring for tests available by appointment.  Library will be closed next THU and FRI for Thanksgiving holiday.  Lots of programs for kids in December.

5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Parks and Rec:  
Looking more like winter – 18” of accumulated snow is needed to groom Moose Meadows and 6” of snow to groom the 5K loop.  Food collection for the Girdwood Food Pantry and toy drive for Girdwood families. Bins are in the community center lobby. Working on project list for summer 2020, including securing funding for the Lions Club pavilion, skate park work in the spring, Virgin Creek Trail, Hand tram. GBOS grantees are completing their revision forms for fund distribution in the spring.  Year end reports will be provided shortly. Staff are working on RTP grant application, will submit before deadline on Friday. Vandalism of the soccer field on Saturday night, with 2 vehicles tearing up turf.  Anyone with information can contact our office.  
Next step in naming the ball field for Sladen Mohl is to request action by the Mayor.  Kyle will do this after the new year.


Roads:
Weather changed overnight, moving to winter operations now.  Completed fall projects including new sign at the Industrial Park, pothole patching, drainage repairs, grading and RAP delivery for road repair.  Pedestrian Flasher light post is expected soon and will be installed early December.  Removed pedestrian crosswalk signs in Alyeska Highway to allow for plowing.  Transfer of Responsibility Agreement (TORA) with State DOT signed for bike path bollards, stencils and striping.  Funds remaining from the Alyeska Highway construction project will be used to re-pay GVSA for those materials and the crosswalk flashing light, up to $300,000.  GVSA will leave the bollards on the bike path for now, may remove them based on need for snow clearing and other winter maintenance.
Budgets:
October roads work cost $26,000.  November work also will be light, budget looks good to get to the end of the year.

Roads are 84% of budget; Parks are at 48% of budget but there are still large bills to pay; 
Police are at 82% of budget; Fire is at 87% of budget

Funds:

Undesignated fund $335,000

Park reserve fund has $135,000

Community Room fund has $74,000

Crosswalk light fund has $144,000 encumbered.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Jerry Fox:  Police services contract has been approved by the MOA, pending approval by

Whittier Town Council.  It was introduced November 11 and will be voted on Nov 25.  PSAC discussed the sweeps on the bike path and the mitigation efforts that have been agreed upon with DOT and GVSA.  DOT did not apply for a grant to redesign the sweeps.  HLB is working on having a temporary impound lot to help will illegally parked vehicles during special events.  This should be in place for Spring Carnival.  GVSA staff and other volunteers have cleaned up large homeless camp on ASD land behind the Post office/ACS building.  Ongoing discussion at PSAC of the lack of maintenance on the Seward Highway.
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Andre Achee: Report attached was for Whittier service. Girdwood had 78 calls for service in October.  Correct stats will be added to the meeting packet. 
PSAC Report – PSAC representative: No additional report.
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover.  No additional report. Thanks to Kyle Kelley for early AM plowing.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson.  Learn more about Trail Towns and benefits of

being a gateway community with access to trails from Girdwood.  These will be ongoing conversations at Trails Committee. 
D) Fire Department - Chief Michelle Weston updates that there have been 455 calls YTD, up 38 from this

time last year.  Nicky Olson received Alaska EMS Educator of the Year award, in part for holding EMT 1 class for Hope and Cooper Landing.  5 GFR members just took the EMT 1 test, 5 GFR members just took the EMT 2 test.  GFR just held a pediatric advanced life support class, sponsored by an anonymous donor.  Halloween presence was a big success, thank you to those who donated candy.  Community Thanksgiving is WED Nov 27 from 3-8PM at the Fire Hall.
Kenai Peninsula Borough agreement has been signed and they have been sent a bill for about $13,000 for responses.
CERT/Fire Dept will hold joint training with mass casualty response bus.  GFR officers received training from AFD Asst. Chief Boyd.  

GFR will offer community hands only CPR classes at various locations and is planning to do fire extinguisher training also before the end of the year.

FEMA recommends public check their weather stripping and caulking, some may have failed after the earthquake last year.
E) Land Use – Mike Edgington has no additional LUC report.  T21 Ch9 review re: Parking
requirements will be discussed later in the agenda. Krystal Hoke provided Housing Working Group with a special presentation on Community Land Trusts.  Housing Working Group will have regular topics back on the December 11 agenda.


Public Comment:
Lou Theiss speaking on behalf of the Girdwood Clinic.  Patient count and revenues are increasing at the Clinic.  Based on patient count and anticipated growth, the clinic needs about 4000SF of space.  Plan is to build a temporary structure to meet more immediate needs and work on permanent re-build plan.  Locations under consideration for final rebuild option are the HLB land at the end of Egloff Rd and the current location across from the Post Office.  
Clinic board is working with the land owner, Turnagain Arm Health Center (TAHC) to merge in order to qualify for grants and other funding.  Group is exploring the alternatives in site locations with the community at LUC and GBOS meetings starting in December.

Josh Hegna on behalf of the Girdwood Brewing Company.  Alcohol Beverage Control Board ruled against proposed AMCO restriction of breweries/distilleries. Thanks to those who wrote letters and supported GBC in this.

Krystal Hoke:  Request that funds are spent to improve the a/v in the community room.
Julie Raymond-Yakoubian:  Commissioner on the Anchorage Historic Preservation Commission.  Next meeting is THU November 21 at 5:30PM in the Muni building on Elmore.  Call in number is 343-6067.  Please contact Julie for more information:  Julie@jbr-y.net
OLD BUSINESS:
7.    Agenda Item LUC 1908-04: Amended language to include historic preservation in Resolution 2019-14 recommending bonding for the Community Building.  Christina Hendrickson read into record, additional language adds historic preservation to the existing resolution. 

GBOS Motion:
GBOS moves to approve amended Resolution 2019-14 as read.

Motion by CH/2nd by ME
4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

8.  Discuss and vote on GTC Recommendation for GBOS to write a Resolution of Support for sole source request for Huddle AK to perform contracted work on the Girdwood Trails Plan @ $48,500.
Christina read prepared statement regarding the need for soul source agreement.
Mike Edgington expresses concern about overlap of the Trails plan and the Girdwood Area Plan. 
Support expressed by Dan Starr, representing the Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance, Brenden Raymond-Yakoubian also supports, and expects that preservation of wild areas is also addressed in the plan.  Gabrielle Hoessle and Nick D’Alessio also have emailed support.  Girdwood Trails Committee has voted to recommend GBOS resolution of Support.

GBOS resolution 2019-18 Resolution of Support for Sole Source contract with Huddle AK is drafted and additional language combined to address Mike Edgington’s concerns.  Christina Hendrickson read into the record, some editing will be needed for final version, to be smoothed out before final signature.

GBOS Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2019-18:  Resolution of Support for sole source contract award to Huddle AK for consulting services for the Girdwood Trail Plan.

Motion by CH/2nd by ME

4 in favor, 0 opposed
Motion carries

9.  Discuss and vote on Girdwood Trails Committee recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support to include with Recreational Trails Program (RTP) grant application for the Girdwood Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail, Phase 2, from Ruane to Karolius.

This is an annual re-statement of support for continuing work on the Iditarod National Historic Trail and is recommended action by the Girdwood Trails Committee. Resolution is a required document for the RTP grant application. Christina Hendrickson read Resolution 2019-17 into the record.

GBOS motion:
GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2019-17:  Resoltuion of Support for Phase 2 of the Girdwood Iditarod National Historic Trail (INHT) from Girdwood Industrial Park to Karolius Road along the existing trail alignment.

Motion by CH/2nd by ME
4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

10.  Vote on GVSA Renewal with HLB Permit 2009-13 2020 Renewal Girdwood Industrial Park Subdivision Phase II @ $2770/yr
HLB charges GVSA for our lot at the Industrial park, as all other permittees are charged.


GBOS motion:

GBOS approves expense of $2770 for HLB Permit 2009-13 2020 Renewal.

Motion by CH/2nd by ME

4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

11.  Agenda Item LUC 1905-05: Review draft language for ordinance changing T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements. 
Mike Edgington reviews proposed changes to commercial parking code regulations.  Currenting Girdwood commercial parking code is the same as mid-town Anchorage.  

Parking space numbers: most commercial users do not meet code requirement and don’t need more parking spaces typically.  Other aspects that contribute to less need for parking are: walkability/size of the community, bus service, trails.
Suggestion is to keep existing parking requirements for businesses that cater primarily to visitors.  Those with clientele both local and visitor would scale parking requirement back by 30%.  Businesses with primarily local clientele would scale back parking by 50%.

Landscaping requirements:  T21C9 review committee recommends removal of this.  Landscaping impedes snow removal

Paving:  T21C9 review committee addresses that there are different amounts of paving and permeable surface needs based size of the lot, proximity to other paving, etc and adds language to existing code to provide various options other than full paving of commercial lots.

Parking in setbacks:  Parking is setbacks is currently not allowed.  Some communities have removed this restriction entirely.  For now, T21C9 Review committee encourages changing to allow parking after 10’ in setbacks.  This element remains under discussion.

This draft ordinance language will continue to planning and zoning for review, return to GBOS and eventually will go to the Assembly.  T21C9 Review committee will receive input, make changes and return for votes from LUC and GBOS likely in December or January.

12 . Agenda Item LUC 1907-05: Short term rental impacts on the community (Echo Ridge).  Housing Working Group will continue working on this item and Mike Edgington has some meetings scheduled with planning coming up.  Kyle Kelley has requested information from Seward regarding their regulation.  Mike will continue to work through the regulations for Bed and Breakfasts in Anchorage.  This item will be removed from GBOS agenda while Housing Working Group works on recommendations.
NEW BUSINESS: 
13. Agenda Item LUC 1911-04:  Historic Preservation efforts in the Girdwood Valley
This is a new item to the GBOS agenda, in order to discuss possible structure of a group to work on historic preservation in the Valley.  It has been suggested that this might be a subcommittee of GBOS, of Land Use, or possibly completely independent Historic Society. Discussion is on-going.

14  Agenda Item LUC 1911-06:  Initial Presentation by Girdwood Brewing Company.  Request for GBOS Resolution of support for code change to allow food concessions in area zoned gC10 by adding a “P” to gC10 in table 21.09-02 Table of Allowable Uses. (Josh Hegna, presenting)
While working on the Conditional Use Permit to extend brewery operations to the entire building, it was discovered that gC-10 does not allow food trucks, although they are allowed in other commercial and industrial areas in Anchorage and Girdwood with site plan review.  It has been suggested that the code be changed throughout Girdwood industrial areas, however this could slow down the process. The 5 food truck businesses in Girdwood are impacted heavily by this, and having food available at the brewery site is desirable for all.  This code change will go to planning and zoning and then staff packet will come back to LUC/GBOS to review and vote on.  This item will move to pending business until review is complete and final information can be reviewed, probably February/March.


15.  Agenda Item LUC 1911-07:  Discuss parking restrictions in Girdwood; in particular related to Echo Ridge Dr. and Garmish Rd.
This item was part of the Echo Ridge short term rental concerns.  MOA Traffic Engineer reviewed these locations and agreed that parking could be restricted to one side of the road or street parking could completely eliminated based on the width of the roads.  Neighbors are more interested in having parking restricted, not eliminated.  LUC will forward recommendation to have GBOS support signage to be created and placed in the spring.  By then, WPD will have parking enforcement included in new contract and will be able to ticket.

PENDING ITEMS:
 (these items have been introduced to LUC and GBOS and are waiting for action by MOA Planning and Zoning before being heard as old business)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Introduction of request for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting), as a part of the Development Master Plan application, group will seek GBOS Resolution of Support for the project at a later date.   
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (2 of 2 held in 2019)
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (1 completed, 1 scheduled (Oct 21) of 2 in 2019)
Request for Executive Session:
Other: 
Adjourn 9:15PM
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